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It has been a busy month for me and Benjamin.  We’ve been having so 

much fun travelling around the world that I haven’t had much time to 

think about our trees other than to make sure they don’t die while we 

were away from home.  

We were disappointed that we missed our LSBF Traveling Artist, 

Tyler Sherrod, but it sounds like everything went off without many 

problems and he provided an informative demo.  Keep in mind that the 

tree he worked on will be part of next week’s auction, so be ready with 

your dollars and paddle. 

Remember that the auction is our club fundraiser that helps us bring in 

talent like Tyler.  It is also a great time for you to add new trees to your 

collection, get rid of those that you are no longer interested in, or even 

buy pottery and accessories for a good price. The details and 

instructions are below in this newsletter. 

While traveling Benjamin and I are always pointing out great looking 

trees that provide inspiration for bonsai. Below is an Australian tree 

that grows in the “red center.”  We haven’t yet been able to identify 

the species. 
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October Program 

Club Auction 
9:00 AM to Noon, October 6th  -  North Haven Gardens 

It’s time for the annual club auction!  It is the perfect time to share what 

you no longer need and perhaps bring home something new.  It is also 

our annual fundraiser.  Here is a reminder of the process. 

All items to be auctioned should be delivered between 8:30 - 9:15 a.m. 

at North Haven Gardens in the large meeting room inside the 

greenhouse. All items go on the tables to the right side of the room to 

be recorded.  Please keep your items together and stay with them until 

they are inventoried and listed on our sheets. 

The more our auctioneer knows about an item, the better he or she can 

represent it to the audience, which should help you get the best price.  

Please use the form at the end of this newsletter to provide relevant 

information about a tree or item and attach it to your items before 

bringing them in.   

Everyone (buyers and sellers) must also register at the front desk and 

get a paddle to be used for bidding.  Your paddle number is our only 

way to keep track of who wins an item.   

Once all the bidding is done, we’ve got some bookkeeping to do to 

reconcile all the totals, so chill out for a bit and we’ll handle the check-

out process as soon as we can for all those who made purchases.  We 

prefer cash or a check from members, although we also will take a 

credit card.  Non-members can only pay by cash or credit card. If you 

are owed money after the auction, we will mail you a check within 7 – 

10 days.  We appreciate your patience as it takes time to coordinate 

schedules among volunteers to reconcile our totals. 

Here is a recap of the rules: 

• You may either donate items for sale with all the proceeds going 

to the club, or you may split a portion of the proceeds with the club 

for any items valued over $50.  

• Items worth more than $50 are sold on an 80/20 split. This means 

the seller gets 80% of the bid price, the club gets 20%. You decide 

your reserve price (the minimum you will accept for an item).  

Your reserve price must be at least $50.  

• If you wish to split proceeds of a sale greater than $50, you must 

be a club member. If your membership has lapsed, you can easily 

join the club that morning for $30, which allows you to sell at the 

auction and also enjoy the benefits of membership through the end 

of 2019. 

• Items under $50 value are considered donations to the club - no 

splits. 

No items may be sold prior to or after the auction unless prior approval 

from auctioneer.  

 
October 4-6, 2018 29th Korea 

National Bonsai Exhibition, Seoul, 

Korea 

October 12-14, 2018 Kathy Shaner 

Seminar Difficult Trees & 

Enhancing the Look of Age, Buda, 

Texas 

October 12 – 14, 2018, French 

Bonsai Federation Convention, 

Mulhouse City, France 

October 21st, 2018, Heathrow 

Bonsai Show, Middlesex, England 

November 3-4, 2018, Bonsai Society 

of Southwest Florida Annual 

Bonsai Show & Sale, Fort Myers, 

Florida 

November 14-24, 2018, Autumn 2018 

International Bonsai Exploration, 

Kyoto, Japan 

December 1-2, 2018, Winter Silhouette 

Bonsai Show, Kannapolis, NC, USA 

 

Events

Elsewhere

 

 
Saturday, October 6th 9am to noon 

Club Auction 

Saturday, November 3rd 9am to noon 

Study Group with Bonsai Smiths 

Saturday, December 1st 9am to noon 

Holiday Party  

Saturday, January 5th 9am to noon 

Mixed Tree Forest Planting Demo  

 

Saturday, February 2nd 9am to noon 

Study Group with Bonsai Smiths 

 

 

Upcoming

Events
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October Bonsai 
Tips and Advice 
By John Miller  

Time to take a good look at your tropicals.  Before 

going into the dry low light conditions most of us 

have for winter quarters they need to be vigorous, 

pruned and free of problems. Give them a good 

feeding preferably with an organic fertilizer. If you 

use a water soluble type use a low dilution and feed 

every 2-3 days. Prune all new growth back to the trees 

best shape. To increase ramification on developed 

trees, keep any new growth pinched to 2-3 leaves.  

Use you desired insecticide and/or fungicide now and 

again just before you take them in. 

 

Remember that some tropicals do not like to go below 

50 degrees while others are only semi-tropical and 

will take a frost but does not want their roots frozen.  

The buttonwood is an example of the first group and 

the crepe myrtle would be in the second. Here in the 

Dallas-Ft Worth area we will probably not see a 

freeze until late in November or December but there 

may be some cool nights in October. I prefer to leave 

the tropicals out as long as possible. I want the semi-

tropicals to go dormant and then put them in a cool 

location to stay dormant all winter. 

 

Now is the time to start your outdoor trees toward 

their winter siesta. If you wait until the temperature 

drops, you get too rushed and omit some of the little 

housekeeping duties. Start now by making sure that 

the area will be free of insects and other vermin. 

 

When the leaves start turning, the sap has quit for the 

year and you may check the branches and twigs to see 

if any need to be trimmed. Cutting back any 

protruding branches will keep them from snagging 

and possibly breaking other trees when you put them 

down close together. Don’t cut the buds off the spring 

flowering plants unless absolutely necessary if you 

want flowers next spring. 

 

Kathy Shaner (and  Sylvia too) suggests removing the 

top half-inch of soil and replenishing it with new soil.  

This will remove weed seeds that have blown in and 

will make next year’s job easier. Of course if you plan 

on repotting next spring that is not necessary. 

Winter quarters:  Remember that here in Texas more 

trees are lost in the winter due to drying out than to 

the cold. Of course that does not mean for you to 

leave the tropicals out or to let the roots freeze on 

southern trees like the crape myrtle. Even in a 

greenhouse or sunny window the soil can dry out 

amazingly fast. The wind in winter has amazing 

drying powers too. (Ask your grandmother about 

hanging the wash and letting it dry while frozen stiff.) 

So while you protecting the roots be sure to give it a 

wind screen and make sure that you can check the soil 

for watering needs. (it helps here if you know which 

particular plants dry out faster and so you can situate 

them together). A lot of winter kill comes because the 

soil has frozen and the sun or wind is removing water 

from the tops. The roots cannot obtain water to 

replenish the loss and the top desiccates to the point 

of death. 

 

For the beginners, plants like the cedar or Chinese 

elm, oak, maple that are hardy much further north can 

be set on a clean gravel bed. When the real cold (26 

or lower) gets here cover the pots with 3-4 inches of 

a fairly loose mulch so that the ground heat will help 

keep you pots warm. Plants that grow south of Dallas, 

crape myrtle, firethorn, some azalea, need to have 

more root protection. I like to let them get frostbit but 

bring them in before freezing. Of course the tropicals 

need to be babied.   

 

All this is basically talking about the broadleaf 

deciduous trees. Evergreens do not go fully dormant 

in winter and need to be exposed to sunlight. Some 

broadleaf evergreen types like boxwoods slow way 

down but still need sunlight. Some leave the needled 

evergreens on top of benches all winter but I prefer to 

give the roots the same basic winter protection of 

deciduous trees but they have a higher water need. 

 

Feeding of deciduous trees should be discontinued 

for the winter. Evergreens and conifers will benefit 

from a low nitrogen feeding. One such mix might be 

70% cottonseed meal and 30% bonemeal. Being 

organic, this will breakdown into nutrients more 
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slowly as the season gets cooler and the trees activity 

slows also. The organic spray given below can be 

used as a soil drench but dilute it a little more. Kelp 

is an excellent source of the essential minor elements 

needed by plants. 

 

Insects will continue to be present. Cooler (but not 

cold) days mean a resurgence of the aphids. Spider 

mites will also still be around and will jump into 

action during a warm spell. Scale also can be a 

problem. Treat with a light horticultural oil which 

will kill the adults and also wipe out the eggs and 

over-wintering pupae.  Be sure to cover all the cracks 

in the bark to get to the eggs. The organic spray (one 

tablespoon each liquid kelp, fish emulsion, 5% apple 

cider vinegar, and molasses in one gallon of water) 

should still be used on a regular schedule and will 

work on evergreens and will also give them some 

nutrients. The dead scale shell will probably have to 

be removed physically. A soft toothbrush works for 

me (I sometimes need to wet the branch to loosen the 

scale shell). 

 

Some may repot in the fall but I feel that it is counter-

productive to do so if you can do it during bud break 

in the spring. New roots are more prone to freeze 

damage if we get a bad winter. It has been stated that 

the key to safe repotting is to minimize root 

disturbance and to exclude severe root pruning. This 

seems to me to be a recipe for developing root 

problems, poor drainage leading to root rot and the 

inability of the old soil to hold enough water to last 

all day. No heavy pruning will lead to the lack of 

refinement and a top heavy tree. I would recommend 

that repot at the proper time next spring which is 

when the buds swell and new growth is imminent.

October Bonsai (cont’d) 

Beginner’s Bulletin Board 
There are no ‘dumb’ questions when you are a beginner at any new endeavor.  However sometimes beginners are reluctant to ask a question in a 
monthly meeting.  Got a question?  Send it to Haiying at haiying_huang@yahoo. com  for an individual response. Your question may also appear 
anonymously here in a future issue so that others can learn.    

Question: I have selected what is the best front to my tree but it puts the first branch at the front of the tree.  

How do I deal with a first branch that emerges straight out to the front? 

Answer by Diane:  This is a difficult question to answer without knowing 

the specific tree or its age, so consider this a general 'rule of thumb'.  One 

of the first things we want to do when we begin to style or restyle a tree is 

to select the front. Before making that final decision, the first branch should 

be considered. Ideally, the first branch should be the most powerful, in 

theory, having been on the tree the longest. Having it come straight out to 

the viewer detracts from the trunk and gives very little dimension to the 

branch. Take a photo of it and view it in two dimensions - most likely it 

does not look good. If you had the artistic skill to create a painting of your 

tree, would you place it there? Probably not. Here are a few options:  

• Pick a new front by rotating the tree slightly. This may represent a compromise as to the widest part of the 

nebari (i.e. the best front), but it may allow you to keep the branch. A shift to either side by just 10 degrees 

might make a difference and allow you wire out the branch in a side direction.   

• Bend the branch to either side. This assumes the branch is young enough to be able to still bend it and 

create a natural movement. 

• Remove the branch and work in the coming years to heal the scar. This is very species dependent as to the 

best way to encourage it to heal or if it is even feasible that it will heal. 

• Remove the branch and incorporate the cut/stump into the overall design. Again, this is very species 

dependent, but think about what we see in nature. Some trees lose their lowest branch due to natural causes 

- lightning strike, wind, weight of snow, etc. Some eventually rot away and a stump (think jin) is created.  

Some rot all the way to the soil surface and a cavity is created as the die back occurs. All of these scenarios 

can create additional visual interest if treated with the bonsai proper techniques. 

 

mailto:diane_lowe@live.com
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September Program in Review 
LSBF Traveling Artist Demonstration with Tyler Sherrod  

This month, we had the honour of hosting Tyler Sherrod as 

the LSBF Traveling Artist. After studying as an apprentice 

under Sinji Suzuki in Japan for 5 years, Tyler received his 

professional certification from the Nippon Bonsai 

Association in 2016. Shortly after, Tyler returned to North 

Carolina and established Dogwood Studios. 

The demo tree is a one-seeded Juniper the club recently 

purchased from Deep Forest Gallery. It has an interesting 

twisted trunk with a healthy foliage. The first question Tyler 

asked the audience was “is the tree young or old, masculine 

or feminine?” This is an important question to ask because 

the answer will define the style of the tree. For this specific 

tree, the answer is “it is old and feminine”. Next, Tyler took 

the time to clean the live vein and the Shari. He suggested doing this task twice a year, once in the fall and another 

in the spring, to remove any insect eggs hidden in the crevices between the live and dead wood. He also suggested 

treating the deadwood with 50% diluted Lime Sulfur and/or wood hardener. The tree had a 90 degree trunk bend 

that is almost parallel to the pot. To mitigate this visual flaw, Tyler tilted the pot using a roll of paper towel. He 

then cleared out the dense foliage to have a good look at the structure before deciding the front. Tyler pointed out 

that there are a lot of “negative” space near the 90 degree bend. To create a more balanced look, Tyler wired, bent, 

and positioned the first branch to fill this place. More wiring followed suit, and some branches were cut off, using 

the first branch as the reference. For large branches that were cut, enough stub was kept for making Jins. The end 

product is a compact, feminine, old tree with an interesting twisted trunk, well positioned branches, and quite a 

few Jins. It does not have a well-defined apex yet. But do not worry, given time, some of the top branches will 

grow to form the apex. This tree will be auctioned off at our October program. 

Thanks Tyler for an informative demo, great Bonsai tips, and insightful conversations!       

 

 
Young or old, masculine or feminine? 

 
Clean live vein 

 
Choose an angle 

 

 
Wiring 

 
Create Jin 

 
Final product 
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Scroll -making Instruction  – Part 2 of 3 
By John B. 
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Scroll-making instruction - part 2 (cont’d) 
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October’s To-Do List 

This is a simple monthly checklist for those enthusiasts who 
have the knowledge and skill required to perform the tasks 
listed.  It is intended to tell you ‘what’ to do, not ‘how and why” 
to do it.  Want to know more?  Send in any questions you might 
have or come to any monthly program to discuss further.   

 

All Species 

• Adjust location if needed with change of sun position 

• Adjust watering schedule because of cooler nights  

Deciduous 

• Slow down feeding 

• Trim to silhouette   

Evergreen/Conifer 

• Wiring can be done  

• Light pruning and thinning on junipers 

• Slow down feeding 

Flowering/Fruit 

• Light trimming to silhouette  

• Slow down feeding  
 
Tropical 

• Begin to prepare for winter housing 

• Topsoil changes can be done now if needed 

• Light fertilization 

 

Member News 
Got news to share?  Let us know….. 

The club needs your help, please consider:  

•Give a lecture: share your bonsai 

experience or bonsai related expertise 

•Bring a tree to the club meeting for the 

“show & tell” program 

•Write something for the newsletter: any 

articles, long or short, is welcome. Have 

a Bonsai question? Submit it and you will 

get the answer. 

Tip of the Month 

Winter Shelter for Bonsai 
You will need to set up a winter shelter for your bonsai trees. Here are a few options: 

1. A greenhouse is probably the best solution for protecting 
tropicals. 

2. An unheated outbuilding can be used for protecting 
deciduous trees. Since deciduous trees don’t need light 
after they have dropped their leaves, they can be stored 
in shed, outhouses or garages during winter. 

3. If you have Bonsai benches, put the trees under the 
bench and then wrap the bench with bubble wrap or 
something similar. 

4. Take the trees out of their bonsai pots and plant them into 
the garden. This can keep their roots from freezing. 
Repot the tree back into the same pots in spring. 

5. Place the bonsai pots in larger wooden boxes and cover 
the pots, all the way to the rim, with leaves or mulches. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Wondering what is like to be a Bonsai 

apprentice in Japan? Check out this blog 

hosted by Tyler Sherrod. 

https://tylersherrodbonsai.wordpress.com/

about/ 

 

Link of the Month 

https://tylersherrodbonsai.wordpress.com/about/
https://tylersherrodbonsai.wordpress.com/about/
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www.bonsaismiths.net 

 

www.timeless-trees.com 

 

www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com 

 

  

http://www.bonsaismiths.net/
http://www.timeless-trees.com/
http://www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com/
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Place Your Ad Here!  
 

Business card size is $5.00 per month 

Half page size is $20.00 per month 

Full page size is $35.00 per month 

 

For more details contact: 

Bill Muto 
bmuto@aol.com 

 

mailto:bmuto@aol.com
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Auction Information Sheets 

Please Print 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

 

Origin of Tree/Item: ______________________________    Date Collected or Repotted:  _______________________ 

 

History/Items of Interest:  __________________________________________________________________________ 

 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

 

Origin of Tree/Item: ______________________________    Date Collected or Repotted:  _______________________ 

 

History/Items of Interest:  __________________________________________________________________________ 

 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

 

Origin of Tree/Item: ______________________________    Date Collected or Repotted:  _______________________ 

 

History/Items of Interest:  __________________________________________________________________________ 

 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

 

Origin of Tree/Item: ______________________________    Date Collected or Repotted:  _______________________ 

 

History/Items of Interest:  __________________________________________________________________________ 

 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

 

http://www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com/



